
REGULAR SESSION TUESDAY MARCH 2, 2010 

The Board of Huron County Commissioners met this date in Regular Session.  Roll being called found the 

following members present: Mike Adelman, Gary W. Bauer, Larry J. Silcox.  

 

Pursuant to Ohio Revised Code Section 305.14 the Record of the Proceedings of the February 23, 2010      

meeting(s) were presented to the Board.  Larry J. Silcox made the motion to waive the reading of the 

minutes of the February 23, 2010 meeting(s) and approve as presented. Gary W. Bauer seconded the 

motion. Voting was as follows: 

 

       Aye – Mike Adelman 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

10-069 

  

IN THE MATTER OF CERTIFYING CLAIMS SCHEDULES TO THE HURON COUNTY 

AUDITOR FOR PAYMENT: 

 

Gary W. Bauer moved the adoption of the following resolution: 

 

WHEREAS, as per Ohio Revised Code 305.10, a resolution must be made by the Board of Huron County 

Commissioners to accompany the Claims Schedule to the Huron County Auditor’s Office for payment;  

 now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners does hereby approve Claim 

Schedule C 10-08 authorize the Huron County Auditor to make the necessary warrants; and further  

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code. 

 

Larry J. Silcox seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Mike Adelman 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 
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10-070 

 

IN THE MATTER OF APPOINTING THE COUNTY ENGINEER AS LEAD 

ADMINISTRATOR, MAKING THE AWARD FOR PROFESSIONAL SERVICES WITH 

REGARD TO A HIGH-HAZARD LOCATION ANALYSIS PROJECT FOR HURON COUNTY; 

PID 87063 ; ODOT LPA AGREEMENT NUMBER 23274 

 

 Larry J. Silcox moved the adoption of the following resolution: 

 

WHEREAS, the County Engineer was successful in applying for Federal CSTP funds to conduct a crash 

data / high-hazard location analysis study;                                                                                             and 

 

WHEREAS, pursuant to provisions of Section 402 of the United States Code, and section 5501.(A)(3) of 

the Ohio Revised Code the Engineer received proposals for the provision of professional services to assist 

the Engineer’s Office by providing professional traffic engineering services, and contract administration 

assistance for a Crash Data / High-Hazard Location Analysis Study; the total cost of said study estimated to 

be $ 20,000 with Federal funds representing 90% of the eligible costs, up to a maximum of $18,000;    and 

                                                                                                                                                             

WHEREAS, proposals were received on or before Friday, December 31st, 2009;                          and 

 

WHEREAS, the Engineer has selected a firm for the crash data / high-hazard analysis portion of this 
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effort, based upon the information submitted from acceptable and pre-qualified consultants, and the State 

has approved the firm and prepared the contract for services Agreement # 23274. 

 

For professional traffic engineering services and contract administration assistance: 

 

Traffic Safety Analysis Systems & Services, Inc. 

1213 Stringtown Road 

                                                        Grove City, Ohio 43123-8910                                       now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Huron County Board of Commissioners does hereby appoint the County 

Engineer as the Lead Administrator for said project and does hereby award the professional services 

contract, with such funds as are necessary under the terms and conditions agreed upon by the Engineer to 

be drawn from the Auto Tax Fund or as otherwise made available from State or Federal sources as may be 

selected by the County Engineer;                                                                                            and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Commissioners hereby enters into an Agreement for Services with 

Traffic Safety Analysis Systems & Services Inc, (attached) as it regards PID No.87063; LPA Agreement 

Number 23274;                                                                                                                           and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code.  

 

Gary W. Bauer seconded the motion.  

 

Discussion: Carl Essex, Engineer’s office explained the program. These studies need to be done before 

securing funds. All the roads in the county will be done.    

 

The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows:       

 

       Aye – Mike Adelman 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

10-071 

 

IN THE MATTER OF AUTHORIZING THE COUNTY ENGINEER TO SERVE AS LEAD 

ADMINISTRATOR OF THE PROJECT IDENTIFIED AS: HUR-2010 SIGN UPGRADE; LPA 

No. 23024, PID No. 87434 ; ODOT AGREEMENT NUMBER 23024 AND AUTHORIZING THE 

LETTING OF BIDS FOR THE SUPPLY OF NEEDED and NECESSARY SUPPLIES 

 

Gary W. Bauer moved the adoption of the following resolution: 

 

WHEREAS, the County Engineer was successful in applying for Federal CSTP funds to replace by 

upgrade the vast majority of all traffic control signs on  county roadways ;                                     and 

 

WHEREAS, pursuant to provisions of Section 402 of the United States Code, and section 5501.03(A)(3) 

of the Ohio Revised Code, the County Engineer has successfully applied for, and will receive financial 

assistance for a countywide Sign Upgrade Project estimated to cost $59,850 with funding assistance 

provided to the County of 80% of the eligible costs up to a maximum of $47,880 in federal funds with the 

Engineer’s Office providing separate design services, installation and administration for the Project;    and 

 

WHEREAS, it is understood that the purchase of certain needed and necessary supplies will be required to 

carry out the purpose and intent of this Sign Upgrade Project;                                                            and 

 

WHEREAS, the Engineer has requested the Board of Commissioners authorize the Engineer serve as 

Lead Administrator for the project known as HUR-2010 Sign Upgrade; LPA Agreement No. 23024; PID 

No. 87434; and further authorize the letting of bids for such needed and necessary supplies for the 

successful completion of this project;                                                                                                   and 
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WHEREAS, notice of such bidding must be placed in a newspaper of general circulation, pursuant to 

section 307.87 of the Ohio Revised Code;                                                                             now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Huron County Board of Commissioners does hereby appoint the County 

Engineer as Lead Administrator with regard to HUR-2010 Sign Upgrade; LPA Agreement No.23024; PID 

No. 87434, with such funds as are necessary under the terms and conditions agreed upon by the Engineer 

to be drawn from the Auto Tax Fund or as otherwise made available from State or Federal sources as may 

be selected by the County Engineer;                                                                                             and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Commissioners does hereby approve of the letting of bids for such 

needed and necessary supplies for the Sign Upgrade Project;                                                  and further 

                                                                                                    

BE IT RESOLVED, that notice will be placed in a newspaper of general circulation on Friday March 

12th, Friday March 19th and Friday, March 26th, 2010and that this advertisement can also be found on the 

County’s website at: http://www.hccommissioners.com. Bids will be opened on Friday, April 2nd, 2010 at 

1:00 p.m.                                                                                                                                       and further  

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code.  

 

Larry J. Silcox seconded the motion.  

 

Discussion:  Engineers office has received $50,000for traffic signs.  Their intention is to buy dozens of the 

high intensity signs which will include the townships. Roughly 240 intersections will be taken care of. 

 

The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows:      

 

       Aye – Mike Adelman 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

ADVERTISEMENT 

NOTICE TO BIDDERS 

 

Sealed bids may be submitted on or before the bid opening date of April 2nd, 2010 at 1:00 PM local time, 

at the Huron County Commissioner’s Office, 180 Milan Avenue, Norwalk, Ohio  44857, for the purchase 

of certain supplies for a: 

 

TRAFFIC SIGN UPGRADE PROJECT 

PROJECT NO. E100 (080); STATE PROJECT NO. 87434; LPA NO. 23024 

 

Bids shall be opened and bid prices publicly read immediately thereafter. 

 

Bid documents, including contract terms and conditions, must be obtained from the Huron County 

Engineer at 150 Jefferson Street, Norwalk, Ohio  44857, between the hours of 7:00 AM – 3:30 PM, 

Monday through Friday (holidays excluded) (no copies will be accepted).   

 

Bidder may elect to have these documents mailed for a fee of $5.00. 

 

Advertisements for bids also are posted on the internet at http://www.hccommissioners.com. 

 

COUNTY OF HURON 

 

Joseph B. Kovach, P.E., P.S. 

Huron County Engineer 

 

Advertise: March 12th, 2010 

      March 19th, 2010 

      March 26th, 2010 

http://www.hccommissioners.com/
http://www.hccommissioners.com/
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10-072 

 

IN THE MATTER OF MAKING THE AWARD FOR PROFESSIONAL SERVICES CONTRACT 

FOR CONDUCTING SPEED STUDIES ON VARIOUS COUNTY ROADWAYS AS PART OF 

ODOT LPA SAFETY STUDY AGREEMENT  PID 87063; AGREEMENT #23159 AND 

ENTERING INTO AN AGREEMENT 

 

Larry J. Silcox moved the adoption of the following resolution: 

 

WHEREAS, the County Engineer was successful in applying for Federal HSIP program funds to conduct 

Speed Zone Studies at three high priority locations in Huron County, i.e., on Ridge Road from Norwalk 

City Limits to New State Road; on Ridge Road from New State Road to Hasbrock Road; and, on New 

State Road from Ridge Road to Hasbrock Road;                                                                         and 

 

WHEREAS, the Engineer received proposals for the provision of professional services, and contract 

administration assistance for these Speed Zone Studies;                                                                 and 

 

WHEREAS, proposals were received on or before Friday, February 5th, 2010;                             and 

 

WHEREAS, the Engineer has selected a firm for this effort based upon the information submitted from 

the acceptable and pre-qualified consultants and the State has approved the firm and prepared an LPA 

Agreement # 23159. 

 

For professional services and contract administration assistance: 

 

M-E Companies 

4150 Belden Village Street, Suite 104 

Canton, Ohio 44718                                                                                                              now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Huron County Board of Commissioners does hereby award the contract for 

professional services and contract administration assistance for the 2010 Project to M-E Companies, with 

such funds as are necessary under the terms and conditions agreed upon by the Engineer to be drawn from 

the Auto Tax Fund or as otherwise made available from State or Federal sources as may be selected by the 

County Engineer;                                                                                                                     and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the commissioners hereby enter into an agreement with M-E Companies as 

attached;                                                                                                                                       and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code.  

 

Gary W. Bauer seconded the motion.  

 

Discussion:  Carl Essex explained the reasons for these studies. 

 

The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows:             

 

       Aye – Mike Adelman 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

10-073 

 

IN THE MATTER OF LETTING BIDS FOR THE APPLICATION OF PAVEMENT MARKINGS 

FOR VARIOUS ROADS IN HURON COUNTY (HUR-CR-PM-FY2011, 

PID 84785, FAN E080(983) 

 

Gary W. Bauer moved to adopt the following resolution: 
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WHEREAS, the Huron County Engineer has received notification of the availability of $150,000 in 

Federal Funds for the application of pavement marking for a portion of the Huron County roadways and 

therefore has requested approval for seeking bids for the application of pavement markings on various 

roads in Huron County;                                                                                                                           and 

 

WHEREAS, notice of this must be placed in a newspaper of general circulation, pursuant to Section 

307.87 of the Ohio Revised Code on Thursday, March 4th, Thursday, March 11th, and Thursday, March 

18th, 2010 and posted on the County’s internet site on the Worldwide Web at 

http://www.hccommissioners.com, and bids will be opened on Friday, March 26th, 2010 at 10:30 A.M.;   

                                                                                                                                                  and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, the Board of Huron County Commissioners does hereby approve of letting bids for 

the application of pavement markings;                                                                                     and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code. 

 

Larry J. Silcox seconded the motion. The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Mike Adelman 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

ADVERTISEMENT 

NOTICE TO BIDDERS 

 

Sealed bids may be submitted on or before the bid opening date of March 26, 2010 at 10:30 a.m. local 

time, at the Huron County Commissioner’s Office, 180 Milan Avenue, Suite 7, Norwalk, Ohio 44857, for 

the following Project: Application of Pavement Markings on Various County Roads. 

Bids shall be opened & bid prices publicly read immediately thereafter.  

 

Bid Documents, including contract terms & conditions, must be obtained for a $25.00 (check or cash) non-

refundable fee from the Huron County Engineer at 150 Jefferson Street Norwalk Ohio 44857, between the 

hours of 7:00 a.m. – 3:30 p.m., Monday through Friday (holidays excluded). 

Bidder may elect to have these documents mailed to them for an additional fee of $5.00 for shipping. 

Documents must be obtained from the Huron County Engineer, no copies will be accepted. 

 

This is a prevailing Wage project. 

 

Advertisements for bids also are posted on the internet at http://www.hccommissioners.com. 

 

COUNTY OF HURON 

 

Joseph B. Kovach, P.E., P.S. 

Huron County Engineer 

 

Advertise: March 4, 2010 

       March 11, 2010 

       March 18, 2010 
ENGINEER’S ESTIMATE: $154,572.90 

 

       

Carl Essex, North Fairfield Administrator spoke to the transfer station modification rates.  Mr. Essex stated 

that North Fairfield appreciates the reduction in the tipping fees and stated that council has discussed on a 

number of occasions the ability for a startup program for recycling.  Their interest would be in attempting 

to get the same kind of deal for North Fairfield as the commissioners have worked out in the matter of 

subsidizing the cost of Norwalk’s recycling program.  Mr. Essex stated that they understand that Norwalk 

is a bigger community and they are being subsidized some $20,000 per year which is significant.  North 

http://www.hccommissioners.com/
http://www.hccommissioners.com/
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Fairfield would not expect nearly that much but feels that they could give you a very good recycling 

program.    Besides all this Mr. Essex stated that North Fairfield really likes the fact that the rates will go 

down, and we know better than some of the things that have been commented in the press.  We know that 

the funds raised at the landfill stay at the landfill and has kept the costs down.  Mr. Bauer asked Mr. Essex 

if he has had a call from Mayor Lesch asking them to take Norwalk’s position, as Greenwich has received 

this type of call along with the city of Willard.  Mr. Essex stated that North Fairfield can not find any fault 

with the commissioners’ position.  They think that the recent deal hammered out with Erie County was just 

tremendous not only for this county but it also showed the level of cooperation that can be joined into with  

Erie County.  Mr. Essex stated that North Fairfield is not in a position since we use a private hauler, to 

where we could easily drive our trash some place else, but we know that the further you get away from the 

Erie Huron County border the less efficient moving trash north has a tendency to be.  We are happy just 

driving those four and a half miles over to the tipping floor and let them take care of it there.  Mr. Essex 

stated that he is relative certain that Greenwich, New London, and the townships to the south appreciate 

the fact that we are as close to the Huron County Transfer Station as we are.  Mr. Bauer stated that the 

commissioners represent the whole county and some times that is lost.  Mr. Silcox stated that he 

appreciates Mr. Essex’s comments as well as he has talked with residents in the county after the Mayor 

Lesch suggested that we close the transfer station.  That same thing was said, where would we take our 

trash and we would have an increase in costs because of transportation.  We have a place that we can take 

our trash to now and we want to see that stay open.  Mr. Essex stated that if it were looking out for the 

individual communities only each could find a more economical place in order to dispose of their trash if 

they wanted to divorce any responsibility to the county, but since 1967 the county has born the burden of 

providing a solid waste facility for everyone in the county.  No one was complaining about the service 

when you were the best deal in town.  Mr. Silcox stated that if you look at Noble Road costs he thinks you 

will find them higher than the county.  Mr. Silcox stated that he thinks the costs are $65.00 per ton.  This 

would mean that Greenwich would get a better deal coming to the county even though they are closer to 

the Noble Road facility.  This has to be taken into consideration.  Mr. Silcox stated another thing that 

hasn’t been talked about is if that facility closes what are these communities going to do with their 

recyclables and where are they going to take them.   

 

10-074 

 

IN THE MATTER OF TRANSFERRING FUNDS FROM ACCOUNT #040 IN THE GENERAL 

FUND TO FUND # 019 

 

 Larry J. Silcox moved the adoption of the following resolution: 

 

WHEREAS, the Police & Muny Courts fund is in need of funding; now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners hereby approves of the transfer of 

moneys from 040-00569-001 misc. other expenses in the amount of $542.31 to the Police & Muny Courts 

fund #019-00557-001;  and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED,  that a certified copy of this resolution be sent to the Department requesting transfer, 

and the Huron County Auditor, and the Auditor’s office will make the journal entry to the # 019 account;  

 and further  

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio, relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code. 

 

Gary W. Bauer seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Mike Adelman 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 
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10-075 

  

IN THE MATTER OF AUTHORIZING APPROPRIATION ADJUSTMENTS WITHIN THE 

POLICING FUND #106 

 

Gary W. Bauer moved the following resolution: 

 

WHEREAS, there is a need for an appropriation adjustment; and 

 

WHEREAS, the Board of Huron County Commissioners finds the request to be reasonable;  

 now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners hereby approves the following 

appropriation adjustments: 

 

FROM:     Dept.    Account   Fund     Amount   TO: Dept. Account    Fund       Amount 

                   106      00125      106       $3,000.00                106       00275         106       $3,420.00               

                               Salaries      Contract repairs                             

                   106      00400      106            420.00                                                                    and further 

                               PERS 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Huron County Auditor is authorized and instructed to record said 

appropriation adjustment as approved; and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Clerk of the Board is instructed to certify a copy of this resolution to the 

Huron County Auditor and the department requesting said adjustment; and further 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code. 

                                      

Larry J. Silcox seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows:  

 

       Aye – Mike Adelman 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

10-076                        

 

IN THE MATTER OF APPROVING REQUESTS FOR EXPENDITURE OF OVER $500.00 

SUBMITTED TO THE BOARD MARCH 2, 2010 

 

Gary W. Bauer moved the adoption of the following resolution: 

 

WHEREAS, requests for expenditures of over $500.00 have been submitted for approval by the Board of 

Huron County Commissioners as follows: 

 

Huron County Transfer Station 

Miller                   Clutch Assy for Yard Tractor  $1,831.67                                       now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners hereby approves of the requests for 

expenditure of over $500.00 as listed above; and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code. 
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Larry J. Silcox seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Mike Adelman 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

IN THE MATTER OF TRAVEL 

Larry J. Silcox moved to approve the following travel requests this day.  Gary W. Bauer seconded the 

motion. The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Mike Adelman 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

Gary Ebinger, Weights and Measurers, Auditor’s Office, on March 2 & 3, 2010, to Marion, Ohio, for 

ODA training. 

Roland Tkach, Auditor, on March 3, 2010, to Columbus, Ohio, for continuing education. 

Sue Bommer, Human Resource Director, on March 4, 2010, to Independence, Ohio, for Benefits Boot 

Camp. 

 

IN THE MATTER OF REQUESTS FOR LEAVE 

Royal Chisholm/Buildings & Grounds/sick/8:30 a.m. – 12:30 p.m. February 19, 2010/sick/3:00 p.m. – 

5:00 p.m. February 25, 2010. 

Ronald Ackerman/Buildings & Grounds/sick/6:30 a.m. 16, 2010 – 3:00 p.m. February 18, 2010/Personal 

time/6:30 a.m. – 10:30 a.m. February 19, 2010/sick/6:30 a.m. February 22, 2010 – 3:00 p.m. February 25, 

2010/personal time/6:30 a.m. – 10:30 a.m. February 26, 2010/sick/6:30 a.m. March 1, 2010 – 3:00 p.m. 

March 1, 2010/Compensatory time/6:30 a.m. – 3:00 p.m. March 2, 2010. 

Josh Jasinski/Dog Warden/Military time/8:00 a.m. – 4:30 p.m. February 26, 2010. 

Christina Norton/EMA/vacation/8:00 a.m. March 5, 2010 – 4:30 p.m. March 8, 2010. 

 

SIGNINGS 
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Sue Bommer, HR Director spoke to the census and encouraged everyone to take the census seriously.   

Ms. Bommer also presented the medical Mutual Service renewal for the administrative contract which is 

from March – April all they want us to do is look this over and let them know if you are in agreement with 

them on the Addendum I for Medical Mutual Services. 
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Larry J. Silcox moved to approve exhibit A addendum I for Medical Mutual Service agreement with the 

Huron County Board of Commissioners. Gary W. Bauer seconded the motion.  The roll being called 

upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

       Aye – Mike Adelman 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

At 9:58 a.m. the board recessed. 

 

At 10:08 a.m. regular session resumed 

 

3RD  PUBLIC HEARING   RATE MODIFICATION TRANSFER STATION 

Mike Adelman, President opened the 3RD public hearing for the rate modification at the Huron County 

Transfer Station. Mr. Adelman stated we will take public comments and action of the board will be taken 

following all the hearings in regards to modifying the rates at the transfer station.  Mr. Adelman stated that 

the board would take public comment from those that wish to speak.  They will be sworn in and will be 

asked to state their name and address for the record.  Mr. Adelman asked Cheryl Nolan, administrator/clerk 

to state the purpose of the hearing.  Ms. Nolan stated that the purpose of the hearing is to take public 

comment for and/or against modifying the rate for the transfer of waste at the Huron County Transfer 

Station.  Mr. Adelman called once for testimony in favor of the modification of the rates at the Huron 

County Transfer Station. Pete Welch, Solid Waste District Coordinator, was sworn in and spoke to the 

rates of other county landfills.  Mr. Welch stated that he called around to give the commissioners some 

background information. He talked to Miami County transfer station and they have a closed landfill that 

they maintain as well and their rate is $59.05 per ton; Erie County is at $50.00 per ton currently, Allied 

Waste in Port Clinton, is at $49.00 per ton plus a fuel recovery charge which in February is 5.22% which 

will change based on the cost of fuel per month.  Mr. Welch stated that he contacted Williams County 

landfill and they are setting at $56.97 per ton.  Also Rumke in Richland County and their gate rate is 

$65.00 per ton.  Mr. Adelman called twice for testimony in favor of the modification of the rates at the 

Huron County Transfer Station hearing none Mr. Adelman called thrice for testimony in favor of the 

modification of the rates at the Huron County Transfer Station, hearing none Mr. Adelman called once for 

testimony against the modification of the rates at the Huron County Transfer Station., hearing none Mr. 

Adelman called twice for testimony against the modification of the rates at the Huron County Transfer 

Station, hearing none Mr. Adelman called thrice for testimony against the modification of the rates at the 

Huron County Transfer Station.  Hearing none the hearing was closed at 10:12 a.m.  

 

Assistant Prosecutor’s report 

Daivia Kasper, Assistant Prosecutor discussed the contract with Verdin for the clock repair, discussed an 

annexation petition that was received from the village of Greenwich and stated that she had sent the mayor 

of the village a letter requesting further information before presenting the petition to the board for 

approval.  Ms. Kasper also stated that the HB in regards to direct deposit had not been finalized yet. 

Mr. Adelman asked about the easement at the Landfill to drill for oil and where she was with reviewing 

such contract.  Ms. Kasper stated that she will take a look at it.   

Gary Bauer discussed the General Health District meeting and reported on the meeting.  Meeting notices 

for these meetings will be sent to Cheryl Nolan to get to the board. 

 

Board of revision will meet again March 11, 2010 at 9:00 a.m.  Mr. Bauer stated that they reviewed 80 

requests at the last meeting.   

 

Larry Silcox stated that there is a SWD training session on April 22, 2010 in Wooster, which is CCAO 

training and stated that he and Pete Welch will be attending this training.  Mr. Silcox stated that he had 

read through and studied the Huron County dispatch study.  Mr. Silcox stated that the comment that he 

saw is that there is some funding that we can impose on that and we are pretty much the lead agency on 

that according to the study.  Mr. Bauer stated that he is reading between the lines on that that Jason Roblin, 

9-1-1 Coordinator is not too confident that it is going to go any place.  Early on there was talk about 

financial advantages but they just are not there.  Mr. Silcox stated that he did not feel that was necessarily 

true when you look at the projections the cost savings for dispatch salaries are projected to be $289,000 per 

year based on what all the entities are paying now, equipment cost will be 70% of the current.  Jason 

Roblin stated that the projected savings should be taken with a grain of salt because a lot of the staffing 

levels from January 2009 have decreased.  The projections are based upon the increased staffing levels.  

Mr. Bauer stated that he felt that you did not feel that the financial advantages were not there as we had 
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thought at the earlier meetings. Mr. Bauer asked on a scale of 1 to 10 for the possibility of it happening 

where do you put it.  Mr. Roblin stated it would be a 3.  He would like to see it happen as it would help the 

citizens out in the county.   

Mr. Roblin had sent an email to this effect.  Mr. Roblin stated that the counties and there are not very many 

of them that have central dispatching passed a levy several years ago to fund it.   

 
Commissioners, 
 
I want to update you on the central dispatch study.   
 
It has been sent in the attached draft form to the cities with dispatch centers for their review.  I have not 
yet received any official feedback, but unofficially it will likely be tabled again.  The equipment savings 
were not as great as anticipated, and the salary savings have to a large extent already been realized by 
the agencies individually.  Another contributing factor is the opportunity costs and loss of local services 
performed by the dispatchers. 
 
Please contact me with any questions you may have. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Jason Roblin 
Huron County EMA/9-1-1 

 

* Study on file Commissioners’ office.  

 

At 10:39 a.m. Larry J. Silcox moved to enter into Executive Sessions ORC 121.22 (G) (1) to consider the 

appointment, employment, dismissal, discipline, promotion, demotion, or compensation of a public 

employee or official, or the investigation of charges or complaints against a public employee, official, 

licensee, or regulated individual, and ORC 121.22 (G) (4) preparation for, conducting, or reviewing 

negotiations or bargaining sessions for public employees, concerning employee compensation or other 

terms and conditions of employment.  Gary W. Bauer seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its 

adoption, the vote resulted as follows.   

       Aye – Mike Adelman 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

At 11:25 a.m.  Gary W. Bauer moved to end executive sessions ORC 121.22 (G) (1) and ORC 121.22 (G) 

(4).  Larry J. Silcox seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as 

follows: 

       Aye – Mike Adelman 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

OTHER BUSINESS 

Mr. Adelman referred to an email received from Mike Koleski who was very happy with the service that he 

received at the job store.  Mr. Adelman also spoke to the Opt Out Program and stated that we had two of 

the townships that did not get their paperwork in on time.  One being Bronson and according to the email 

from Lyme Township Fiscal Officer, Deb Hawkins she said that due to unforeseen circumstances Lyme 

Township was unable to file their approved and executed resolution to the Board of Elections before the 

deadline.  The question that both of them have is can they come back and put this on the November ballot. 

Mr. Adelman stated that he did not see why not but however before they take that as the final answer we 

would have to check to make sure and that he would put a call into Brenda Fargo, First Energy to see if 

that is possible.  Mr. Adelman also stated that Ridgefield’s could be questionable because they decided to 

fax their resolution in, and he is not sure if a facsimile is going to be acceptable to the Secretary of State.    

 

Mr. Adelman passed out budget worksheets that he has been working on for review and discussion.  Mr. 

Adelman stated that he went through some of the budgets and feels that we need to start taking a look at 

what we have.  The first thing that he passed out was the report from the Budget Commission which is the 

estimated revenue worksheet.  The estimated revenue is going to be $12,675,550.00 and the interim budget 

number was $12,305,000.00 so there is an additional $370,203.00.  From this we are looking at a bond 

payment and other areas.  The worksheet shows the estimated revenue and then the second column is the 

adjustments that were made to it, and you can see that the biggest adjustments came on the county sales tax 

and the jail sales tax.  That estimate was decreased by a total of $270, 000.00, on the county sales tax 
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$180,000.00 and on the jail sales tax $90,000.00.  Another area that was taken down is the amount on the 

jail housing which was reduced because as it stands right now after discussion with the Sheriff and Chief 

Battles as of right now the contract that they have Lakewood they are not sending us anyone as they are 

going back to the Cuyahoga County jail because of the change in administration.  What we are going to see 

there is about $20,000.00.  Chief Battles stated that he would continue to work on out of county inmates 

but as of right now there are none.  These were the three major areas that were down sized.  On the upside 

there was the transfer of $60,000 from the Title Office with $35,000 of that being appropriated in the Clerk 

of Courts budget and the other $25,000 was to the general fund.  Mr. Adelman also spoke to the electrical 

program but obviously if we have two less townships that $108,000 figure will not be that much but it still 

should be around $80,000 or $90,000.  Mr. Adelman stated that he put together a worksheet with 

adjustments as follows.  Most of the adjustments are ones that we had talked about that we wanted to 

review after the interim budget.   

 

Mr. Silcox asked if the figures included the bond payment.  Mr. Adelman stated that what we needed to 

add to the interim budget was $249,000.00.  Mr. Silcox asked if that included what DJFS is going to pay 

us.  Mr. Adelman stated no that they pay the $105,000.00 separately.  Mr. Bauer stated that the Clerk of 

Courts has a minus $5,000 but she put in $60,000 in.  Mr. Adelman stated that the line where the $60,000 

will show up is in the transfer in line.  The one that has a minus $5,000 is her court fees as she is 

anticipating that her court fees will be down $5,000 from what they were last year.  Mr. Bauer asked if we 

can look at direct costs to the landfill at $50,000.  Mr. Adelman stated that is what Daivia Kasper is 

looking at right now.  The revenue sheet does not include anything from the transfer station, because our 

plan to have a repay from the bond payments can not happen, but there are a couple of different methods 

that are being used by other counties.  One being indirect costs and the other one is to pay a rental fee for 

the use of the building out there.  Need to look at what a fair price would be for the building.  Mr. 

Adelman passed out the spread sheet and stated that nothing is written in stone and it is just an area to start 

talking about.   

 

Mr. Adelman reviewed the changes and explained why he made certain changes.  The public defender was 

done so that it would be the same percentage as the rest of the court reductions and the prosecutor.  The jail 

because of the funding issues that we had last year and did not want to run into the same thing this year 

and the fact that they are going to get less funding for out of county prisoners.  Mr. Adelman stated that he 

looked at what it cost last year to operate in 2009 and explained the figures.   

 

 

Daivia Kasper discussed and explained the lease for the transfer station.  Ms. Kasper stated that she had 

spoken with the attorney that the landfill uses, Eastman Smith and he did say that it all comes down to 

what the State Auditor finds appropriate and not appropriate.  The State Auditor has recognized that it is 

appropriate for Solid Waste District to lease the facility from the County Commissioners.  Ms. Kasper 

stated that she has been working with the County Economic Director and Norwalk Economic Director to 

come up with a lease amount that would make sense.  Ms. Kasper was warned to check with EPA as they 

are very interested in money coming into the landfill and going out of the landfill.  The number that she 

has been given a straight lease amount was $2.50 to $3.00 per square foot per year which would be around 

$50,000 per year.  Ms. Kasper stated that she is also looking at indirect costs for insurance costs.  The 

board would like to have this prepared before the final budget is passed.   

 

Mr. Bauer stated that he still wants some out of this budget for agriculture, but is not sure of the amount for 

the jail and public defender.  Mr. Bauer stated that Soil and Water needs $5,000 and Mr. Silcox stated that 

he does not have a problem with that.  Mr. Bauer also stated that OSU Extension will go down for the 

count if they don’t get additional funding.  Mr. Adelman spoke to Board of Elections and their request for 

funding for an additional employee to balance the staff.  Mr. Adelman reviewed the amounts that they have 

requested, but we have received a memo by email that they have received charge backs for elections last 

year in the amount of $42,595.00 now this money comes right off the real estate tax so if the board is 

inclined to meet their request it could come from the charge back funds.  The auditor stated that he would 

do an amended certificate if the board requested to use this money for this purpose.  Mr. Silcox stated that 

he did not have a problem with this as they are putting us on notice of their finances and they are one of the 

lowest in the state.  The additional money that they need is $40,000.00.  Mr. Silcox stated that he did not 

have a problem with this $40,000 to Board of Election and $5,000.00 to Soil and Water and the only other 

issues that we would have left is OSU Extension.  The board agreed that they are not that far away from a 

final budget.   
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At 12:10 p.m. Gary W. Bauer moved to adjourn.  Larry J. Silcox seconded the motion.  The meeting stood 

adjourned. 

        
IN THE MATTER OF OPEN SESSION 

 

The Huron County Commissioners hereby attest that all actions and deliberations of the Board legally 

required to be public were conducted in an open session on this date and that the foregoing minutes 

represent the official action of the Board. 

 

IN THE MATTER OF CERTIFICATION 

 

The Clerk to the Board does hereby attest that the foregoing is a true and correct record of all actions taken 

by the Board of Huron County Commissioners on March 2, 2010.                

 

IN THE MATTER OF ADJOURNING 

 

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m.  With no further business to come before the Board, the 

meeting was adjourned at 12:10 p.m.    

 

 

 

 

Signatures on File.  

 


